Carrageenan Conundrum 

by

Eyes Right

Rockland, ME -   Here is a quiz for you.  What do frozen desserts, mayonnaise, Nutri-grain bars, cough syrup, toothpaste, Ovaltine, pudding, paint, ceramic dishes, instant breakfast mix, and air fresheners have in common?

The answer is seaweed, and it all begins here on the coast of central Maine.  FMC BioPolymer has a large plant nearby employing over 140 workers who process seaweed from all over the world to make one of those unknown products which we all ingest or use several times daily.  The product is called carrageenan, a white tasteless, odorless powder used to thicken an enormously broad range of consumer products.

When mixed with water, carrageenan forms chemical bonds which provide substance and form for food processing companies throughout the world.  FMC BioPolymer prefers to use the term “texture requirements” in their literature.  For example, if you are using Colgate toothpaste, you are actually brushing your teeth with seeweed, which serves to keep all the other ingredients together when you squeeze the stuff onto your toothbrush.

The seaweed comes from several locations around the world and is shipped here via freighters.  Not all seaweed can be used to make this carrageenan product.  There are only certain types which possess the necessary chemical makeup.  The local variant, a black seaweed which grows on the rocks of coastal Maine, was the primary source when the plant began operations in 1936.  Now most of the incoming seaweed originates on farms off the coast of the Philippines.  Others sources occur off the coasts of western South America where divers actually harvest the leaves growing underwater.

Once the seaweed arrives here at the Rockland plant, it is ground into a paste, filtered, precipitated out of a solution, dried, and then ground into a powder.  There is, of course, a by-product, which for years has been dumped into one of the large local granite quarries.  FMC has paid considerable fees for this disposal privilege, in addition to the $1.5 million annually to the local wastewater treatment plant and $500,000 for water.  They also contribute another $500,000 in property taxes and indirectly account for another $13 million annual infusion into the regional economy.

Still, as you can imagine, there are numerous complaints by environmental groups about the carrageenan operation. Although their current complaints are the typical generic variety, with no particularly dramatic harm cited, their real motive is to sound alarms for the near future when the quarry will be filled.  Obviously, the plant cannot continue operation without some other economically viable form of seaweed processing by-product disposal solution.  This is where the real fight will begin, because the company may be considering spreading the product on local land.  

It would seem that Maine needs very much to assist in resolving this issue before the seaweed in your toothpaste will be coming from the same location as most of our other consumer products:  China.

I thought you might like to know.
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